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PREAMBLE 
 
We, the Seamen of the Pacific Coast, members of the Coast Seamen’s Union 
and Steamship Sailors’ Union, having been organized separately since 1885 
and 1886, respectively, and having thoroughly learned the value of 
organization, and further, that two organizations of the same craft at the 
same place are not for the best interests of men working at the said craft, 
we have determined to form one union, which shall be based upon the 
following principles:  
 
Whatever right belongs to one member belongs to all members alike, as long 
as they remain in good standing in the Union.  
 
First of these rights is the right of each member to receive fair and just 
remuneration for his/her labor, and to gain sufficient leisure for mental 
cultivation and physical recreation.  
 
Further, we consider it our right to receive healthy and sufficient food, 
and proper forecastles in which to rest.  
 
Next, is the right to be treated in a decent and respectful manner by those 
in command.  
 
Next, is the right of engagement with out the interference of crimps or 
other parties not directly interested.  
 
We hold that the above rights belong to all seamen alike, irrespective of 
nationality or creed. 
 
Recognizing the foregoing as our inalienable rights, we are conscious of 
corresponding duties to those in command, our employers, our craft and our 
country. 
 
We will, therefore, try by all just means to promote harmonious relations 
with those in command by exercising due care and diligence in the 
performance of the duties of our profession and by giving all possible 
assistance to our employers in caring for their gear and property. 
 
Based upon these principles, it is among our objectives: 
 
To use our influence individually and collectively for the purpose of 
maintaining and developing skill in seamanship and effecting a change in 
the maritime law of the United States, so as to render it more equitable 
and to make it an aid instead of a hindrance to the development of a 
Merchant Marine and a body of American seamen. 



 
To support a journal which shall voice the sentiments of the seafaring 
class, and through its columns seek to maintain the knowledge of and 
interest in maritime affairs. 
 
To assist the seamen of other countries in the work of the organization and 
federation, to the end of establishing the Brotherhood of the Sea. 
 
To assist other bona fide labor organizations whenever possible in the 
attainment of their just demands.  
 
To regulate our conduct as a Union and as individuals so as to make 
seamanship what it rightly is - an honorable and useful calling. And 
bearing in mind that we are migratory, that our work takes us away in 
different directions from any place where the majority might otherwise meet 
to act, that meetings can be attended by only a fraction of the membership, 
that the absent members, who cannot be present, must have their interests 
guarded from what might be the results of excitement and passions aroused 
by persons or conditions, and that those who are present may act for and in 
the interest of all, we have adopted this Constitution. 
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CONSTITUTION 
of the 
SAILORS' UNION OF THE PACIFIC 
 
ARTICLE I 
NAME AND POWERS 
 
This Union shall be known as the Sailors' Union of the Pacific. Its powers 
shall be legislative, judicial and executive. It is a grant of powers from 
the members, and the Union shall not exercise any power unless specifically 
granted or implied and needed in the exercise of powers directly granted. 
 
ARTICLE II 
AFFILIATION 
 
SECTION 1. It shall be the policy of the Sailors' Union of the Pacific to 
be affiliated with the Seafarers International Union of North America and 
the American Federation of Labor-Congress of Industrial Organizations, the 
State Federation, City Central Labor Councils, Departmental Councils and 
such other Federations or National Organizations in which membership may be 
authorized by the members of the Union, all while such bodies follow the 
system of voluntary association. Whenever such organizations depart from 
said principle to the extent of levying assessments and such assessments 
are insisted upon, the affiliation shall terminate. And such affiliations 
or termination thereof, except for reasons herein stated, shall be decided 
by a coastwise referendum vote, after at least one week's notice. 
 
SECTION 2. In the event that the Sailors' Union of the Pacific shall be 
affiliated with any national or international body, and said national or 
international body should, by any action, attempt to assume ownership or 
take control of the property or funds belonging to the Sailors' Union of 
the Pacific, affiliation with the body taking such action shall immediately 
terminate without any further action on the part of the Sailors' Union of 
the Pacific. 
 
SECTION 3. Unions seeking affiliation with or charter from the Sailors' 
Union of the Pacific shall be granted affiliation/charter under terms and 
conditions determined by a majority vote of the membership of the Sailors' 
Union of the Pacific. Constitutions of unions affiliated with or chartered 
by the Sailors' Union of the Pacific shall not be inconsistent with the 
Constitution of the Sailors' Union of the Pacific. Unions affiliated with 
or chartered by the Sailors' Union of the Pacific shall within their 
reasonable capacity promote the welfare and assist the Sailors' Union of 
the Pacific. 
 
ARTICLE III 
MEMBERSHIP 
 
SECTION 1. Candidates for membership shall be practical sailors and shall 
be American citizens. 



 
SECTION 2. Candidates shall be here after referred to as Registrants. 
Registrants shall be examined by a Committee of three members in good 
standing. Registrants as defined: 
(a) are not members; 
(b) must pay a fee to register; 
(c) must take any job offered to which they are qualified. 
 
Registrants having completed thirty (30) days continuous employment upon an 
S.U.P.-contracted vessel and having paid all fees and assessments shall be 
admitted to membership. 
 
SECTION 3. No one shall be admitted, or remain a member of this Union, who 
is a member of, or who assists, the Communist Party, the Trotskyite, or a 
dual organization hostile to the aims and principles of this Union. 
 
SECTION 4. Members more than one quarter in arrears in dues and who have 
been alerted of this delinquency by mail within fifteen (15) days of 
arrearage, and allowing a thirty (30) day notification period, shall be 
suspended automatically, and shall forfeit all benefits and all other 
rights and privileges in the Union. They shall be automatically expelled if 
they are more than two quarters in arrears in dues. An arrearage in dues 
shall be computed from the first day of the applicable quarter, but this 
time shall not run: 
 
(a) While a member is actually participating in a strike or lockout; 
(b) While a member is unfit for duty for more than one quarter; 
(c) While a member is under an incapacity due to activity in behalf of the 
Union; 
(d) While a member is in the Armed Services of the United States, provided 
he/she applies for reinstatement within ninety (90) days after discharge 
from the Armed Forces; 
(e) While a member has no opportunity to pay dues, because of employment 
aboard an S.U.P.-contracted vessel. 
 
SECTION 5. The membership certificate shall at all times remain the 
property of this Union. 
 
SECTION 6. Obligation: "I pledge my honor, as a man/woman, that I will be 
faithful to this Union, and that I will work for its interest and will look 
upon every member as my brother/sister, that I will not work for less than 
Union wages and that I will obey all orders of I the Union. I promise that 
I will never reveal the proceedings of the Union to its injury or to 
persons not entitled to know it. And if I break this promise, I ask every 
member to treat me as unworthy of membership, friendship and acquaintance. 
SO HELP ME GOD!" 
 
ARTICLE IV 
DUTIES OF MEMBERS 
 



SECTION 1. It shall be the duty of each member to be true and loyal to the 
Union and the labor cause, and to endeavor to put into practice the 
principles laid down in the Preamble. Members shall treat the officers of 
the Union while discharging their duties with due respect and 
consideration, and yield strict obedience to such rules as the Union may 
see fit to adopt. 
 
 
SECTION 2. It shall, furthermore, be the duty of every member to uphold and 
advocate the objects of bona fide labor organizations, to patronize all 
union-made goods, and in particular to shun all places or institutions 
where scab labor is employed. 
 
ARTICLE V 
REINSTATEMENT 
 
SECTION 1. Members dismissed as provided in Article III may be reinstated 
by payment of arrearage and a delinquency fee of $ 100.00 and such other 
rules and conditions as are adopted from time to time by a majority vote of 
the membership. 
 
ARTICLE VI 
DUES AND INITIATION FEE 
 
SECTION 1. The initiation fee shall be Eight Hundred Dollars ($800.00) 
payable in installments with the sum of One Hundred Dollars ($100.00) being 
due and owing upon the member's admission into the Union and the balance of 
Fifty Dollars ($50.00) per month for each month or part thereof in S.U.P. -
contracted vessels. The initial installment of One Hundred Dollars ($ 
100.00) shall accompany the application of membership and the dues shall be 
One Hundred Thirty Dollars ($130.00) per quarter, payable in advance. In 
unorganized fields the initiation fee shall be determined from time to time 
by the membership. 
 
SECTION 2. The regular dues shall be determined by the membership on a 
referendum ballot from time to time. 
 
SECTION 3. Members shall be exempt from payment of dues while unable to go 
to sea because of illness or injury. Any member claiming exemption from 
payment of dues shall request such exemption in writing and shall produce 
evidence satisfactory to the Union that his/her illness or injury actually 
prevented him/her from going to sea. Members shall also be exempt from 
payment of dues in cases of retirement as provided in Article VII. 
 
SECTION 4. (a) Any member who retires under a pension plan covering members 
of the Union, and has been in continuous good standing for ten years 
preceding his/her retirement, shall be considered in good standing and, 
provided that he/she continues paying dues is entitled to all rights as a 
member, including the right to serve on committees, except that he/she 
shall not be eligible: 
 



(1) To work under covered employment; 
(2) To be a candidate for or hold office in the Union; 
(3) To vote on any issue brought before a regular or special meeting 
concerning Shipping Rule changes; or; 
(4) To vote on any dues raise and/or assessments. 
 
(b) Any member unable to retire on pension who has been in continuous good 
standing for ten years and who can prove to the satisfaction of the Union 
that he/she is unable to sail because of age or poor health shall be 
entitled to the same rights as a pensioner. 
 
(c) Any member retiring from the industry under (a) or (b) above shall be 
exempted from paying the regular dues required of other members on terms 
and conditions decided by a majority vote of the membership. 
 
 
ARTICLE VII 
RETIRING CARDS 
 
SECTION 1. Members intending to remain on shore indefinitely or sail as 
licensed officers or in any capacity not listed in the Deck, Engine or 
Stewards Departments may retire from active membership and shall be granted 
a retiring card upon payment of dues for the current quarter, assessments, 
fines or other indebtedness to the Union, but under no conditions shall a 
retiring card be issued during a strike or lockout. 
 
SECTION 2. Members holding Retiring Cards shall surrender all rights and 
privileges of membership during the period of retirement; except that a 
retired member shall not be disloyal to the Union nor join or remain in any 
dual or hostile organization, upon penalty of forfeiture of his/her right 
to reinstatement. Retired members may be restored to active membership upon 
depositing their retiring cards and making payments as hereinafter required 
subject, however, to the conditions hereinafter stated. 
 
SECTION 3. Members who wish to be restored to good standing shall be 
required to appear before the Committee on Candidates and Membership for 
investigation and recommendation to the membership. Such members may be 
restored to membership only by majority vote of the membership, upon making 
such payments and subject to such other conditions as the membership may 
decide. 
 
ARTICLE VIII 
VOTING REQUIREMENT 
 
SECTION 1. Members with A and B seniority who are in good standing may vote 
in all Union elections. Members with C seniority who have ninety (90) days 
seatime within the preceding year and have been in good standing for that 
year shall be eligible to vote in all Union elections. 
 
ARTICLE IX 



SYSTEM OF ORGANIZATION 
 
SECTION 1. This Union shall be administered through Headquarters and such 
Branches as shall be established by a majority vote on a general ballot. 
 
SECTION 2. Headquarters of the Union shall be in San Francisco, California. 
 
SECTION 3. Each Branch shall bear the name of its respective locality or 
port. 
 
SECTION 4. The Sailors' Union of the Pacific shall at all times protect and 
maintain its jurisdiction over all work which rightfully belongs to its 
members, and all such work as its member may perform. 
 
SECTION 5. The Sailors' Union of the Pacific shall embrace the Deck 
Department, Engine Department and Stewards Department aboard vessels and 
such other employment as its members may perform. 
 
SECTION 6. The Sailors' Union of the Pacific shall protect and maintain its 
jurisdiction over work that rightfully belongs to its Engine and Stewards 
Departments. 
 
ARTICLE X 
OFFICERS 
 
SECTION 1. The regular officers of the Union shall be one President/Secre-
tary-Treasurer, one Vice President/Assistant Secretary-Treasurer, one 
Business Agent at Headquarters, and five Trustees for the Building 
Corporation, three of whom must be available for monthly meetings at 
Headquarters and two of whom do not hold any other Union office. At 
Seattle, Wilmington, and Honolulu, one Branch Agent. 
 
Such other help as the Union may need from time to time for the transaction 
of its business may be appointed by the President/Secretary- Treasurer, 
subject to the approval by a majority vote of the membership, extra help to 
possess the same qualifications as elected officers at the time of 
appointment. 
 
SECTION 2. The Chairman at Headquarters and Branches shall be elected by 
the meeting at Headquarters and Branches from the regularly elected 
Officers, or from the membership present. The Chairman must have the same 
qualifications as an elected Officer and must be actively employed under 
the jurisdiction of the Sailors' Union of the Pacific. 
 
ARTICLE XI 
DELEGATES AND REPRESENTATIVES 
 
SECTION 1. Delegates and representatives shall have the same qualifications 
as regular officers (Article XII, Section 2) and shall be nominated and 
elected as follows: 



 
(a) Delegates and representatives to the convention of any National Labor 
Organization shall be nominated and elected in accordance with Article XII. 
In electing delegates or representatives, a secret ballot election shall be 
mandatory even when the number of those who have accepted the nomination 
does not exceed the number which the Union has previously decided to send. 
Written notice of this election shall be published in the August issue of 
the Union newspaper. 
 
(b) Delegates to State labor bodies shall be nominated and elected by the 
regular meetings in the ports located in the respective States. 
 
(c) Delegates to City central labor bodies shall be nominated and elected 
by the regular meeting in the respective ports in which such central bodies 
are located. 
 
SECTION 2. The number of delegates to be sent to each convention of the 
State, Coast or National Labor Bodies with which the Union is affiliated 
shall be determined by the meeting at Headquarters. 
 
SECTION 3. If any delegate or representative fails to carry out the orders 
of the membership, he/she may be recalled in the same manner as he/she was 
elected and a substitute elected in his/her or their place. 
 
 
ARTICLE XII 
NOMINATION, ELECTION AND TERM OF OFFICERS 
 
SECTION 1. The regular officers, except the Chairman, shall be elected 
every two years and shall hold office for two years, unless the office or 
position is eliminated, or until relieved by their regularly elected 
successors in office. 
 
SECTION 2. Nomination of regular officers shall be made at Headquarters and 
Branches in the regular meetings held in September. Written notice of this 
fact shall be published in the August issue of the Union newspaper. Any 
eligible member may place his/her own name in nomination for any regular 
office or may be nominated by another member. Nominations may be made 
either in person or by mail; however, any nomination made by mail must be 
received at the Branch or Headquarters at least one day prior to the 
meeting at which nominations will be received. 
The names and membership numbers of nominees, if obtainable at the time, 
shall be recorded in the minutes. The Balloting Committee shall prepare a 
list of names and nominees for each office and forward copies thereof to 
each Branch. Such lists shall be conspicuously posted in each office or 
hall. All nominees shall be notified by mail of their nomination and such 
notice shall be mailed within five working days after the nominating 
meeting. 
 
SECTION 3. Any member of the Union shall be eligible to be a candidate for 



and hold any regular office, provided he/she possesses the following 
qualifications: 
 
(a) He/she is a member in good standing at the time of nomination; 
(b) He/she achieved B seniority as defined in the S.U.P. Shipping Rules; 
and 
(c) He/she is not disqualified by law. 
 
SECTION 4. No regularly elected officer, or others employed by the Union 
shall, while holding office, be employed by any other organization, 
institution or employer, and shall not receive remuneration from any other 
employment while being paid by the Union, in a manner inconsistent with the 
duties of the office or employment in question. 
 
SECTION 5. A committee on election composed of five members in good 
standing shall be elected at Headquarters whose duty it shall be to prepare 
the ballot. All nominees who desire to become candidate shall have the 
necessary qualifications and acceptance in the office of the Committee on 
Candidates prior to midnight of October 14 of the election year. 
The acceptance shall be by letter which shall be dated and shall contain 
the following: 
 
(a) The name of the candidate; 
(b) His/her home address and mailing address; 
(c) His/her membership number; and 
(d) The title of the office or other position sought, including the name of 
the Port in the event the position sought is that of Branch Agent or 
Business Agent. 
 
No one may be a candidate for more than one office with the exception of 
the position of Trustee of the SUP Building Corporation, and delegate to 
the SIUNA Convention. 
 
Nominees who shall fail to comply herein with shall be regarded as having 
declined the nomination. 
Ballots shall bear the date of return by mail and shall: 
 
(1) Bear the name of the Union, the month and year of election and 
instructions to voters; 
(2) Bear the names of eligible and duly quahfied candidates for each office 
arranged alphabetically, with voting squares to the right of names; 
(3) (a) Have one blank line for each office in which members may write the 
name of any member whose name does not appear upon the ballot, who must be 
qualified under the provisions of Section 3 of this Article; and 
(b) A candidate must run on the ballot under his/her name as it appears on 
the membership certificate or on his/her record at Headquarters. 
(4) The President/Secretary-Treasurer shall allocate funds for printing a 
sufficient number of ballots. None but official ballots shall be used in 
any general election. 
 



SECTION 6. The election shall be conducted by mail ballot. The Balloting 
Committee elected as provided in Section 5 above shall supervise the 
election and certify that the election was conducted in accordance with 
this Constitution and the law. Each candidate for office shall be entitled 
to at least two observers to witness election and balloting procedures, 
including the collection and counting of ballots. 
Not later than October 15 of each election year, the President/Secretary- 
Treasurer shall cause to be prepared a list of all members in good standing 
with their membership numbers and their address as shown on the Union 
records. Each member whose name appears on this list shall be mailed a 
ballot on November 30 or the first business day thereafter. 
 
Any candidate may request and require the Union to distribute campaign 
literature at the candidate's expense, provided that the candidate makes 
such request at least five working days prior to the intended date of 
mailing and/or distribution and provided that the candidate pay the actual 
cost of mailing and/or distribution at the time of each request. 
 
Any candidate may request and require the Union to provide a membership 
list for inspection during working hours, but this right of inspection does 
not include a right to copy. 
 
SECTION 7. The election shall be conducted by secret mail ballot during the 
months of December and January of each election year. At least thirty days 
before the mailing of the ballots, written notice of the election dates 
shall be published in the Union newspaper together with instructions for 
voting. 
The membership at Headquarters shall select an Impartial Balloting Agent 
which shall be furnished with the list of eligible voters prepared as 
provided in Section 6 and the ballots as provided in Section 5. The 
Impartial Balloting Agent shall mail out the ballots by first-class mail in 
an envelope which shall contain the ballot, an inner envelope ' marked 
"Secret Ballot" and an outer envelope which shall be prestamped and 
addressed to the Impartial Balloting Agent at a post-office box selected by 
the Impartial Balloting Agent. The outer envelope shall have the following 
in the upper left-hand comer: the printed name and address and membership 
number of the member as shown on the list, and a blank line for the 
member's signature. Each ballot shall contain separate instructions for 
voting. 
 
SECTION 8. If for any reason a member in good standing does not receive 
his/her ballot, he/she may make a written request for a ballot to the 
Impartial Balloting Agent. The request shall include a statement that the 
member has neither received a ballot nor voted in the election and the 
address to which the ballot is to be sent. The Impartial Balloting Agent 
shall mail a ballot to the member at the address indicated which shall be 
marked "duplicate" on the outer envelope. 
 
SECTION 9. The Balloting Committee shall prepare a list of those members 



employed in ships which will not be in a continental U.S. port during the 
balloting period. The Impartial Balloting Agent shall mail ballots 
addressed individually to the members in good standing so employed. 
 
SECTION 10. On the first business day after the close of balloting the 
Impartial Balloting Agent and the Balloting Committee shall pick up the 
returned mailed ballots from the post-office box. Any ballots received at 
the post-office box thereafter shall be void and shall not be counted. The 
Balloting Committee shall rule on challenged ballots. The Impartial 
Balloting Agent shall verify the names and membership numbers of members on 
the mailballot envelope and shall then open the envelope and shall place 
the inner "Secret Ballot" envelope in a ballot box. After all outer 
envelopes have been so opened, the Impartial Balloting Agent shall open the 
inner "Secret Ballot" envelopes and count the ballots in the presence of 
the Balloting Committee. The Impartial Balloting Agent shall prepare a 
report showing the results of the election, the number of ballots cast, and 
the number of votes secured by each candidate. The candidate receiving the 
highest number of votes for any office shall be declared elected and shall 
assume office within thirty days after notification, unless the election 
results are challenged as hereafter provided. The report of the Impartial 
Balloting Agent shall be signed by the Balloting Committee. The report 
shall be read to the membership at Headquarters and all Branches at the 
first regular meeting after preparation of their report and shall be spread 
in full upon the minutes. 
Before taking office, any elected or reelected official shall execute a 
certificate in the following form: 
"I hereby certify that I am not now, nor, for the five (5) years last past, 
have I been convicted of, or served any part of a prison term resulting 
from conviction of robbery, bribery, extortion, embezzlement, grand 
larceny, burglary, arson, violation of narcotics laws, murder, rape, 
assault with intent to kill, assault which inflicts grievous bodily injury, 
or violation of Title II or III of the Landrum-Griffin Act, or conspiracy 
to commit any such crimes. 
 
"Dated:  
Signature of Member 
"Membership Certificate No. _________________” 
 
If the candidate fails to comply with the foregoing provisions, the office 
may be declared vacant, and the Union shall proceed to fill the office in 
accordance with Article XIII, Section 3. 
Any member who desires to be present during the canvass shall be admitted 
upon showing his/her membership certificate in good standing. 
 
SECTION 11. Ballots marked in a manner which prevents a determination of 
the intent of the voter shall be deemed invalid. Where the choice of any 
member for any office cannot be determined with certainty, the vote for 
such office shall not be counted. This also applies where a member has 
voted for more than the designated number of candidates to be elected to 
any office. All ballots cast at any time in any place and manner, except as 



herein provided, shall be deemed invalid. All ballots cast and all other 
election records shall be retained for one (1) year. 
 
SECTION 12. The Sailors' Union of the Pacific, prior to and during an 
election, shall allow candidates for office to publish in West Coast 
Sailors (or special election supplement) a photograph of the candidate and 
a statement by the candidate regarding issues, Union record, or any other 
relevant material not exceeding 100 words. Such statement shall not contain 
libelous or defamatory material. 
 
SECTION 13. Any challenge to the conduct of the election shall be made not 
later than thirty (30) days from the date of the report of the Balloting 
Committee. Such challenge must be in writing and signed by the complaining 
member or members and shall be sent by certified mail to the Balloting 
Committee at Headquarters which shall hold hearings thereon and shall make 
its decision within thirty (30) days after the conclusion of the hearings. 
The Balloting Committee's decision shall be in writing and state the 
reasons therefor and its decision shall be final and binding. The winning 
candidate shall be so notified and shall assume office within thirty (30) 
days after notification. 
 
ARTICLE XIII 
SUSPENSION, RECALL AND VACANCIES 
 
SECTION 1. Any officer may be suspended by any regular meeting at 
Headquarters, pending trial on charges of misconduct preferred against 
him/her, and if found guilty his/her office may be declared vacant. 
 
SECTION 2. Any officer may be recalled by a general vote of the Union upon 
proceedings initiated by any Branch or by Headquarters. 
 
Whenever a Supreme Quorum of a regular meeting at Headquarters shall order 
a recall election to be held, such election shall be by ballot, printed as 
follows: 
 
Shall (name of officer) be recalled from the office of 
_______________________________________________________ 
which he/she was elected by a          No general vote of the Union, taken 
_________________________________, 20__? 
 
It shall require a majority of all votes cast to recall any officer. 
 
SECTION 3. All vacancies occurring by death, recall, resignation or 
retirement between elections shall be filled by the regular meeting at 
Headquarters; provided, however, that upon motion of a member and with 
approval by majority vote of the membership such office shall continue to 
remain vacant and the duties of such officer may be assigned to any other 
officer, or consolidated with the duties of any other officer until the end 
of the term of the vacant office at which time the ballot for election of 
officers shall make provision for filling any such office. 



 
ARTICLE XIV 
DUTIES OF OFFICERS  
Chairman 
 
SECTION 1. The Chairman shall preside over the meetings and shall enforce 
due observance of the Constitution and By-Laws. He/she shall decide all 
points of order, subject to appeal to the meeting, and shall, in the case 
of a tie, have the deciding vote. He/she shall permit no religious subject 
to be discussed. He/she shall have the monthly financial reports of the 
President/Secretary-Treasurer, or Branch Agent, read to the meeting. 
 
President/Secretary-Treasurer 
SECTION 2. (a) The President/Secretary-Treasurer shall be the Executive 
Officer of the Union and shall represent the Union on all occasions where 
representation is required and not otherwise provided by the Constitution 
or resolution of the Union. He/she shall have power to convene the 
Emergency Committee, under circumstances described in Article XVH, Section 
4, and to call special meetings. He/she shall be a member of the Banking 
Committee and a member ex-officio of all other committees with the 
exception of the Balloting Committee. 
 
(b) He/she shall issue all certificates of membership and all official 
notices and certificates of election; shall attend to all correspondence, 
taking and preserving copies of all letters written on business of the 
Union; shall have charge of the records and archives of the Union and shall 
file and arrange same in a systematic manner; shall keep an accurate record 
of the proceedings of all regular and special meetings held at 
Headquarters; shall keep correct account between the Union, its Branches 
and its members thereof; and shall perform such other duties as are 
elsewhere prescribed in this Constitution or by the meeting at Headquarters 
or by a general vote of the Union. 
 
(c) He/she shall have charge of the Headquarters of the Union and the 
property therein, and shall engage such competent help as he/she considers 
necessary. 
 
(d) He/she shall bring before the regular and special meetings such 
grievances as may have been reported to him/her by members, and shall also 
give a report of the general situation to each regular meeting. He/she 
shall order and keep on hand all necessary blanks for reports, receipt 
books consecutively numbered, official stationary and etc., and supply same 
to the proper officers of the Union. 
 
(e) He/she shall receive all monies due the Union either directly or 
through its authorized officers, and he/she shall be authorized to pay from 
the cash on hand any small bills for office expenses. 
 
(f) He/she shall keep in hand sufficient sums for the purpose of paying 
such bills and orders as are properly ordered, in a sum not to exceed One 
Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00), in accordance with Article XXII of the 



Constitution; shall deposit such sums in, a bank or banks as the Union may 
from time to time designate; shall carry on a correct account between the 
Union and such banks; shall also keep the bank books in his/her possession 
and produce the same when required for the inspection of the members. 
 
(g) He/she shall draw all orders for the payment of bills duly audited and 
ordered paid by the regular meeting at Headquarters; shall preserve all 
vouchers and stubs of receipt books and shall submit same to inspection by 
proper committees or any member in good standing; shall keep his/her 
accounts in books provided by the Union; shall prepare and present monthly, 
quarterly, and yearly balance sheets, and forward certified copies thereof 
to each Branch. 
 
(h) He/she shall furnish a sufficient surety bond in an amount not less 
than is required by law for the faithful performance of the duties of such 
office. Such bond shall be deposited in such bank as the Union may des-
ignate, and the premium thereof shall be paid by the Union. 
 
(i) The responsibility of the President/ Secretary-Treasurer may not be 
delegated, but the President/Secretary-Treasurer may delegate to a person 
or persons the execution of such duties as may be determined, subject to 
the limitations set forth in this Constitution. 
(j) He/she is directed to take any and all measures, and employ such means, 
which are deemed necessary or advisable, to protect the interests, and 
further the welfare and financial well-being of the Union and its members. 
 
Vice President/Assistant Secretary-Treasurer  
SECTION 3. The Vice President/Assistant Secretary-Treasurer shall retain 
all responsibilities previously carried out as Business Agent and carry on 
his activities under the direction of the President/Secretary-Treasurer, 
and shall assist the latter in performing office work and other duties. He 
shall be authorized to receive and receipt for money due the Union either 
from members or other parties. He shall at the end of each day turn over to 
the President/Secretary-Treasurer the amounts collected. He shall perform 
all the duties of the President/Secretary-Treasurer in the absence of that 
officer. 
 
Branch Agents 
SECTION 4. (a) The Branch Agent shall be the Executive Officer of the Union 
in his/her respective locality. He/she shall keep a record of the 
proceedings of all regular and special meetings of the Branch, and shall 
forward copies thereof to Headquarters. 
 
(b) He/she shall be empowered to receive money due the Union from members 
either directly or through any Business Agent assigned to his/her Branch 
and shall at all times give an official receipt for each amount collected. 
 
(c) He/she shall prepare monthly financial reports showing in detail the 
income and expense and forward copies thereof to Headquarters together with 
duplicates of receipts for income and original vouchers for expenditures. 



He/she shall at the end of each week remit to the President/Secretary-
Treasurer any money on hand in excess of One Thousand Dollars ($1,000.00). 
Any failure to comply with the two foregoing provisions or to furnish a 
satisfactory explanation may be considered equivalent to a resignation. 
He/she shall at all times conform to the rules prescribed in Articles XX 
and XXII. He/she shall furnish a surety bond in an amount not less than is 
required by law, premium to be paid by the Union. He/she shall fill all 
orders for crews in conformity with regulations prescribed by the Branch 
and approved by Headquarters. 
 
(d) He/she shall carry out the instructions given him/her by the meeting at 
Headquarters. He/she shall have charge of the office assembly room and 
shall keep same in proper order, and may, when authorized by Headquarters, 
engage suitable janitorial help. 
 
Business Agent 
SECTION 5. The Business Agent shall be assigned to regular districts around 
the harbor. He/she shall visit the crews of all vessels in his/her 
districts to ascertain whether they are members of the Union, and, if so, 
whether they are in good standing. He/she shall be authorized to collect 
money due the Union from members, and shall give official receipt for each 
amount collected. He/she shall turn over to the Executive Officers in their 
respective ports all money collected within twenty-four hours after 
receiving same. He/she shall fill orders for crews in conformity with rules 
prescribed by the Branch or Headquarters, respectively. 
 
He/she shall carry out the instructions given them by the Executive 
Officer, and shall report to him/her each evening. He/she may appoint from 
among the crew of each outbound vessel a member to act as Ship's Delegate, 
and shall instruct him/her in his/her duties. He/she shall, while on duty, 
caff y credentials approved by the Union, and exhibit same when requested. 
He/she shall act as a Sick Committee, and shall visit members in hospital 
at least once each week. A Business Agent shall act as sergeant-at- arms 
and doorkeeper in each meeting, and assist the Chairman in preserving order 
and decorum. 
 
He/she shall furnish a surety bond in an amount not less than is required 
by law, premium to be paid by the Union. 
 
Trustees 
SECTION 6. The shares of the capital stock owned by the Union in the 
corporation known as the Sailors' Union of the Pacific Building Corporation 
shall be held in trust for the Union by the Trustees. 
 
Each Trustee present at any meeting of stockholders shall have the right to 
vote an equal portion of the capital stock owned by the Union and issued by 
the Corporation. Each Trustee shall agree in writing that, without the 
consent of the Union first obtained, no action shall be voted upon by 
him/her as a member of the Board of Directors of the Sailors'Union of the 
Pacific Building Corporation other than in the general management of the 



Union's property and declaring of dividends. 
 
The certificate of capital stock issued by the Sailors' Union of the 
Pacific Building Corporation to such Trustees in trust for this Union shall 
be in one certificate of five thousand shares, and immediately upon its 
issuance shall be endorsed on the back thereof by each Trustee and 
deposited in a safe deposit box as designated by the regular meeting at 
Headquarters, in trust for the Union, only to be withdrawn therefrom by the 
Banking Committee upon instructions of the Union, and a certified copy of 
this section of the Constitution shall be handed to the said bank upon the 
deposit of such certificate of capital stock. 
 
Five Trustees shall be nominated and elected at the time, in the manner, 
and for the period specified herein for the nomination and election of 
officers of the Union. The Trustees shall hold for the Union as Trustees 
shares of the capital stock of any corporation now or hereafter organized 
by the Union and shall compose the membership of any nonprofit corporation 
now or hereafter organized by the Union involving the acquisition, holding 
and disposal of property of the Union. Certificates of shares or membership 
issued to said Trustees shall be endorsed by them and deposited with the 
President/ Secretary-Treasurer of the Union. The Trustees shall be subject 
to the direction and supervision of the Union in all matters. 
 
In the event of the sale of the Headquarters building or any real property 
or asset of the Sailors' Union of the Pacific, the money received from the 
sale shall be placed in a Headquarters asset fund and will be administered 
by the Trustees with each Trustee having an equal vote and with the 
following conditions. Such asset sale money shall require a two-thirds 
(2/3) majority of a general vote for any use except the interest that is 
generated by this fund can be used when necessary for the regular operation 
and general maintenance of the Sailors' Union of the Pacific Headquarters 
and Branches under Article XXII of this Constitution. Such asset sale money 
shall in no way be used for officials or employees salaries or plans, such 
as supplemental vacation plans, pension plans, severance plans, medical 
plans, insurance policies, or auto allowances. The status of this fund once 
established shall be printed in the Quarterly Finance Report of the 
Sailors' Union of the Pacific. 
 
ARTICLE XV 
SALARIES OF OFFICERS 
 
SECTION 1. Effective March 1, 1990, no other salaries, vacation, expenses 
and benefits shall be provided to the regular officers of the Sailors' 
Union of the Pacific except: 
 
(1) The regular officers, but not the Trustees, shall be provided: 
(a) With salaries and supplemental vacation pay at the following monthly 
and yearly rate (effective July 1, 2000): 



Yearly Twelve Salary Supplemental Months 
Officer      Per Month      Vacation       Total 
President/       $5,620.56       $5,620.56      $73,067.28 
Sec.-Treas. 
Vice Pres./       4,318.76         4,318.76         56,143.88 
Asst. Sec. 
Treas. 
Branch             4,318.76         4,318.76         56,143.88 
Agent 
Business          4,242.32         4,242.32          55,150.16 
Agent 
 
The salaries and supplemental pay shall be adjusted automatically on the 
same percentage basis whenever the membership has a percentage adjustment 
in wage and vacation pay from the offshore agreements. 
 
(b) With thirty (30) days of vacation each year. 
 
(c) With individual and family medical and dental insurance, 
 
(d) With the SUP Membership Pension through SIU-Pacific District Pension 
Plan payment after SIU-Pacific District Pension Plan trustee approval, 
 
(e) With the SUP401(k) plan. 
 
(f) And with reasonable individual business expenses as stated in the SUP 
Constitution. 
 
(2) The Trustees, not included in 1 above, shall be provided with 
reasonable individual Union business expenses as stated in the SUP 
Constitution. 
 
SECTION 2. No member shall be entitled to receive any salary or 
compensation from the Union for services performed during a general strike 
or lockout. 
 
SECTION 3. Every time the new wage scale is printed in the West Coast 
Sailors showing the seagoing members and standby gang wage scale, the 
benefits and wage scale of the Union officials and members of the Union who 
are working for the Union shall be printed right along with and in the same 
issue of West Coast Sailors. 
 
ARTICLE XVI 
BRANCHES 
 
SECTION 1. All Branches shall be under the immediate jurisdiction of 
Headquarters, 
and no rule adopted or any action taken by any Branch shall be considered 
valid or binding upon the members or upon the Union until endorsed by the 



meeting at Headquarters. 
 
SECTION 2. Branches shall in no instance have the right to declare a 
strike, but in case of any serious difficulty, and especially one which is 
liable to bring about a strike or lockout, the Agent shall immediately 
notify Headquarters by telegram of the nature of the trouble. 
 
SECTION 3. Whenever a Trial Committee has been elected by a Branch, the 
Branch Agent and such committee shall proceed as provided in Article XVIII. 
The main testimony taken, the findings, and judgment are to be reduced to 
writing and submitted to the Branch meeting, whose duty it shall be to 
forward the same, together with its action thereon, to a meeting at 
Headquarters, where such report is to be acted upon as a report from a 
Trial Committee, giving, however, such weight to the action of the Branch 
as shall seem just. 
 
SECTION 4. Each Branch shall be provided with office and hall 
accommodations, where members must apply for information regarding the 
affairs of the Union, and where meetings shall be held. 
 
ARTICLE XVII 
COMMITTEES 
Banking Committee 
SECTION 1. There shall be elected at Headquarters at the first meeting 
following the completion of the election of officers a Banking Committee of 
five members whose duty it shall be to receive and receipt for any money 
ordered withdrawn from any savings account of the Union. The 
President/Secretary Treasurer shall be a member of the Banking Committee. 
The Banking Committee, whenever necessary, may transfer funds of the Union 
from any savings account to a commercial account in the name of the Union 
for payment of authorized current bills. No money shall be withdrawn from 
any savings account of the Union for any purpose other than payment of 
authorized current bills except upon resolution passed at a regular meeting 
at Headquarters, of whom two-thirds must vote in the affirmative to make 
the resolution valid. Such resolution shall be recorded in full in the 
minutes of said meeting and shall specify the name of the bank and the 
amount and the purpose for which the money is ordered withdrawn. The 
signatures of the Chairman and the President/Secretary Treasurer and the 
seal of the Union shall be attached to said resolution in the meeting at 
which it is passed. The resolution shall then be given to the Banking 
Committee, which shall present the same to the bank from which the money is 
ordered withdrawn, and said resolution shall be the evidence of their 
authority to withdraw such sum of money as specified therein. At least 
three members of the Banking Committee must be present and sign the bank 
withdrawal slip whenever money is withdrawn pursuant to each membership 
resolution. The regular meeting at Headquarters and the Branches shall have 
power by a majority vote of the membership to fill vacancies occurring in 
the Banking Committee, and the banks shall at once be notified of such 
change. A copy of this section shall be filed in all the banks where the 



Union has funds deposited on savings account. 
 
Quarterly Finance Committee 
SECTION 2. There shall be elected at Headquarters at the close of each 
quarter (but not later than the regular meeting in March, June, September, 
and December), or at any other time when deemed expedient, a Finance 
Committee of five full members whose duty it shall be to examine the 
finances of the Union for the previous quarter, to see that the books are 
kept correctly, and that the respective officers and banks have on hand 
amounts corresponding to the balances shown by the books; that no warrants 
have been drawn or paid, except in conformity with provisions of Article 
XXII. They shall further see that the bonds of the bonded officers of the 
Union are in due form, and that the signatures of the members of the 
Banking Committee are properly filed with the banks. If they shall find 
that any officer's accounts are incorrect, or that he/she cannot show the 
proper balance, they shall have the power to call a special meeting and 
make a report to said meeting, and take such other steps as they may deem 
absolutely necessary. The report and recommendations of this Committee 
shall be completed within a reasonable time after the election of the 
members thereof, and shall be submitted to the President/Secretary-
Treasurer who shall cause the same to read in all Branches, at the regular 
meetings subsequent to the submission of the said report and 
recommendations. 
 
Auditing Committee 
SECTION 3. There shall be elected at each regular meeting at Headquarters 
and each Branch an Auditing Committee of three members, who shall examine 
the officers' books, financial reports and the bills and report thereon to 
the same meeting. In any month in which no meeting is held the financial 
report shall be presented by the Branch Agent or President/Secretary-
Treasurer to a committee taken off the floor at Headquarters or Branches. 
No officer, Branch Agent, Business Agent or employee shall be eligible to 
serve on this Committee. The Auditing Committee in each Branch and the 
Executive Officer shall sign the Branch Agent's monthly financial report, 
to certify that it has been properly audited. The report of the committee 
shall not be final, but shall be subject to revision by the Finance 
Committee at Headquarters. 
 
Emergency Committee 
SECTION 4. In case a difficulty of an urgent nature arises which requires 
to be acted upon immediately, or before a meeting can be held, the officers 
at Headquarters and such members as may be available shall constitute an 
Emergency Committee. This committee shall have power to take such 
nonexecutive actions as may be necessary, but such actions may be reviewed 
or changed by any subsequent regular or special meeting at Headquarters. 
The members of the Emergency Committee must have the same qualifications as 
provided for the regularly elected officers. Provided, whenever a quorum 
cannot be obtained for a regular meeting at Headquarters, the Emergency 
Committee shall have power to act upon such routine business as may be 



transacted in such meetings. The proceedings of such Emergency Committee 
shall be made part of the minutes of the next regular meeting. 
 
Further provided, whenever there is an urgent necessity for action by the 
Union, the President/Secretary-Treasurer and Chairman shall give notice of 
such necessity at least forty-eight hours before the regular meeting in 
order that a Supreme Quorum may be obtained. If a Supreme Quorum is 
unobtainable at such meeting, then such officers, such members of the 
Banking Committee, such members of the Board of Trustees, and such members 
of the Union as are available, may sit as an Executive Board to deal solely 
with questions for which the committee was organized. The rules of the 
Supreme Quorum shall apply to such committee and it shall exercise all 
powers granted to the Supreme Quorum. The proceedings of the committee, 
including the fact that the effort to obtain a Supreme Quorum had failed, 
and any other records of the committee transactions, shall be made part of 
the minutes of the next regular meeting. 
 
Negotiating Committee 
SECTION 5. All Negotiating Committees dealing with any contract with any 
company under the jurisdiction of the Sailors' Union of the Pacific shall 
consist of at least five members from the rank and file who are affected by 
the contract being negotiated. Notice of nominations shall be published in 
West Coast Sailors one month previous to nomination. Two on-call alternates 
will be elected at this time to replace any members relinquishing his/her 
position. 
 
SECTION 6. There shall be no paid committees of the Sailors' Union of the 
Pacific. However, the current per them rate shall be paid to members 
serving on the quarterly finance, negotiating, balloting and constitution 
committees. Members elected from the Branches who are required to travel to 
Headquarters shall, in addition to per diem, be reimbursed for all 
reasonable travel and lodging expenses. 
 
ARTICLE XVIII 
TRIALS 
SECTION 1. Any member may bring charges against any other member for any 
offense set forth in Article XIX of this Constitution. These charges shall 
be in writing and signed by the accuser, who shall also include his/her 
membership number. The accuser shall deliver these charges to the Executive 
Officer (that is, the President/ Secretary-Treasurer at Headquarters or 
Branch Agent in Branches) of the Port nearest the place of the offense, or 
at the Port of pay off, if the offense took place aboard ship. 
 
SECTION 2. After presentation of the charges to the Executive Officer, 
he/she shall cause the charges to be read at the next regular meeting. The 
accuser may withdraw his/her charges before the meeting takes place. If the 
accused is present, he/she shall be served with a written copy of the 
charges and notified that a trial will be conducted on the charges fourteen 
(14) days later. A Trial Committee of five full book members shall be 
elected to which said charges shall be referred without discussion. 



 
If the accused is not present, the Executive Officer shall immediately 
cause to be posted on the Bulletin Board at Headquarters or the Branch, as 
the case may be, and sent to him/her, by certified mail addressed to 
his/her last known mailing address on file with the Union, a copy of the 
charges, the names and membership numbers of the accusers, and a 
notification that he/she must appear with his/her witnesses, ready for 
trial without unnecessary delay. After the accused has received notice of 
the charges against him/her, the Executive Officer shall advise the accused 
in writing of the time and place of trial, which time shall not be set less 
than fourteen (14) days from the date of the receipt of the charges by the 
accused. If the accused member refuses or neglects to appear after notice, 
the trial shall proceed as though he/she were present. A Trial Committee 
shall be elected in the Port of Trial at the regular meeting immediately 
preceding the date of trial. 
 
SECTION 3. The Trial Committee shall hear all pertinent evidence and shall 
not be bound by the rules of evidence required by courts of law but may 
receive all relevant testimony. The Trial Committee may grant adjournments, 
at the request of the accused, to enable him/her to make a proper defense. 
In the event the Trial Committee falls beneath a quorum, it shall adjourn 
until a quorum does exist. 
 
SECTION 4. The Trial Committee shall conduct the trial except that the 
accused shall have the right to cross-examine the accuser, or accusers, and 
the witnesses, as well as to conduct his/her own defense. If the accused 
challenges the qualifications of the members of the Trial Committee, such 
matter shall be ruled upon and disposed of prior to proceeding on the 
merits of the defense. The guilt of an accused shall be found only if 
proven by the weight of the evidence, and the burden of such proof shall be 
upon the accuser. Every finding shall be based on the quality of the 
evidence and not solely on the number of witnesses produced. 
 
 
SECTION 5. The Trial Committee shall make findings as to guilt or 
innocence, and recommendations as to punishment or other Union action 
deemed desirable in the light of the proceedings. These findings and recom-
mendations shall be those of a majority of the Committee, and shall be in 
writing, as shall be any dissent. If possible, all documents used at the 
trial shall be kept. 
 
SECTION 6. The Executive Officer of the Port of Trial shall, upon receipt 
of the findings and recommendations of the Trial Committee, cause the 
findings and recommendations to be presented, and entered into the minutes, 
at the next regular meeting. The meeting at the Port of Trial shall 
consider the proceedings and vote thereon, and the results of this vote 
shall be entered into the minutes at the Port of Trial. 
 
At the next succeeding regular meeting, the proceedings shall be considered 
in the meetings in all Branches and the membership shall then vote. A 



majority vote of the membership of the Union shall: 
 
(a) Accept the findings or recommendations, or 
(b) Reject the findings and recommendations, or 
(c) Accept the findings, but modify the recommendations, or 
(d) Order a new trial after finding that substantial justice has not been 
done with regard to the charges. 
 
SECTION 7. After the vote set forth in Section 6, any punishment so decided 
upon shall become effective. The accused shall be notified of the results 
thereof. 
 
SECTION 8. An accused who has been found guilty, or who is under effective 
punishment, may appeal in the following manner: 
 
He/she may send or deliver a notice of appeal to the President/Secretary-
Treasurer within thirty (30) days after receipt of the notice of the 
decision of the membership. 
 
At the next regular meeting, after receipt of the notice of appeal, the 
notice shall be presented and shall become part of the minutes. An Appeals 
Committee shall then be elected. An officer of the Union shall be charged 
with the duty of presenting the before mentioned proceedings and all 
available documents used as evidence at the trial to the Appeals Committee, 
as well as any written statement or argument submitted by the accused. 
He/she may argue the appeal in person, if the accused so desires. The 
appeal shall be heard at Union Headquarters at such time as the Appeals 
Committee shall designate. It shall be the responsibility of the accused to 
insure that any written statement or argument arrives at Headquarters in 
time for such presentation. While the appeal is pending, a member otherwise 
in good standing remains in good standing. 
 
SECTION 9. The Appeals Committee shall decide the appeal as soon as 
possible, consistent with fair consideration of the evidence and arguments 
before it. It may grant adjournments and may request the accused or 
accusers to present arguments, whenever necessary for such fair 
considerations. 
 
The decision of the Appeals Committee shall be by majority vote, and shall 
be in the form of findings and recommendations. Dissents will be allowed. 
Decisions and dissents shall be in writing and signed by those 
participating in such decision or dissent. In making its finding and 
recommendations, the Committee shall be governed by the following: 
 
(a) No finding of guilt shall be reversed if there is substantial evidence 
to support such a finding, and, in such case, the Appeals Committee shall 
not make its own findings as to the weight of evidence. 
 
(b) In no event shall increased punishment be recommended. 



 
(c) A new trial shall be recommended if the Appeals Committee finds: (1) 
that any member of the Trial Committee should have been disqualified, or 
(2) that the accused was not adequately informed of the details of the 
charged offense, which resulted in his/her not having been given a fair 
trial, or (3) that for any reason the accused was not given a fair trial. 
 
(d) If there is not substantial evidence to support a finding of guilt, the 
Appeals Committee shall recommend that the charge on which the finding was 
based be dismissed. 
 
(e) The Appeals Committee may recommend lesser punishment. 
 
SECTION 10. The Appeals Committee shall deliver its decision and dissent, 
if any, to the President/Secretary-Treasurer who shall present it at the 
next regularly scheduled meeting. The membership, by a majority vote, shall 
accept the decision of the Appeals Committee, or the dissent therein. If 
there is no dissent, the decision of the Appeals Committee shall stand. 
 
If a new trial is ordered, that trial shall be held in the Port designated 
by Headquarters, in the manner provided for in Section 2 of this Article. 
Any decision so providing for a new trial shall contain such directions as 
will insure a fair hearing to the accused. 
 
SECTION 11. Headquarters shall notify the accused and each accuser, either 
in person or in writing addressed to their last known address, of the 
results of the appeal. 
 
SECTION 12. It shall be the duty of all members of the Union to take all 
steps within their constitutional power to carry out the terms of any 
effective decisions. 
 
SECTION 13. Every accused shall receive a written copy of the charges pre-
ferred against the accused and shall be given a reasonable time to prepare 
his/her defense, but he/she may thereafter plead guilty and waive any or 
all of the other rights and privileges granted to him/her by this Article. 
If an accused has been properly notified of his/her trial and fails to 
attend without properly requesting a postponement, the Trial Committee may 
hold its trial without his/her presence. 
 
SECTION 14. A member whose conviction has been affirmed, or has otherwise 
become final, shall surrender his/her certificate of membership when 
demanded by an officer of the Union. 
 
ARTICLE XIX 
OFFENSES AND PUNISHMENT 
SECTION 1. Any officer or member found guilty of fraudulently obtaining or 
illegally using or detaining any property of the Union, shall be dealt with 
according to State and Federal laws and shall be subject to expulsion, to 
be determined by the Union. 



 
SECTION 2. Any member found guilty of obtaining benefits from this Union or 
from any fund established by agreement of the Union under false 
representation shall be punished as in Section 1 of this Article. 
 
SECTION 3. Any member found guilty of misrepresenting the returns of any 
election or wilfully altering, mutilating, substituting or unlawfully 
destroying ballots legally deposited or used, shall be punished as in 
Section 1 of this Article. 
 
SECTION 4. Any member found guilty of paying for employment aboard a vessel 
shall be expelled and shall be denied further membership in the Union. 
 
SECTION 5. Any member who is found guilty through drunkenness or bad 
conduct on board ship bringing the Union into ill repute or causing the 
delay of a vessel may be fined not less than Fifty Dollars ($50.00), and 
for any subsequent offense shall be punished as the Trial Committee shall 
recommend and the Union determine. 
 
SECTION 6. Any member found guilty of failure to treat any officer of the 
Union while discharging his/her duties with due respect and consideration 
shall be subject to such penalty as the Trial Committee shall recommend and 
the Union determine. 
 
SECTION 7. Any member found guilty of violating the working rules shall 
forfeit his/her job. Any member found guilty of violating the shipping 
rules shall forfeit his/her shipping card and shall not have another issued 
prior to the expiration of thirty (30) days. 
 
SECTION 8. Any member who prefers charges against any other member and 
fails to appear before the Trial Committee shall be subject to Section 12 
of this Article. 
 
SECTION 9. No disorderly conduct or gambling of any kind shall be permitted 
in the Union halls. Anyone found guilty of violating this rule shall be 
fined not less than Fifty Dollars ($50.00) and not more than One Hundred 
Dollars ($100.00). 
 
SECTION 10. Any member found guilty of illegal possession or of transport-
ing, peddling or using narcotics, shall be subject to expulsion to be 
determined by the Union. 
 
SECTION 11. Any officer found guilty of any of the following offenses shall 
be subject to expulsion to be determined by the Union: 
 
(1) Advocating or giving aid to the principals or policies of any 
organization determined by the membership to be hostile or dual; or 
 



(2) Membership in or assistance to any organization determined by the 
membership to be dual and hostile to the aims and principles of this Union. 
 
SECTION 12. Any member found guilty of any wilful violation of this 
Constitution or the rules of the Union not covered by any penalties herein 
described shall be subject to such penalty as the Trial Committee shall 
recommend and the Union determine. 
 
SECTION 13. Any member found guilty of missing ship shall be fined and 
disciplined as follows: 
 
First Offense - $200.00 fine. 
Second Offense - $400.00 fine. 
Third Offense - Such reasonable penalty as a Trial Committee shall 
recommend and the Union determine. After a period of five (5) years with no 
offense, a member's record shall be cleared. 
 
It shall be the responsibility of the ship's delegate to notify 
Headquarters and the Branches of those missing ships. 
 
SECTION: 14. When members are dispatched to standby jobs and fail to report 
or finish the job without a reasonable excuse, they shall be fined and 
disciplined as follows: 
 
First Offense: Fined in the dollar amount equal to the wages paid for the 
standby job. 
 
Second Offense: As a Trial Committee may recommend. 
 
ARTICLE XX 
INCOME 
 
SECTION 1. The income of the Union shall be from initiation fees, quarterly 
dues, fines, assessments, contributions, loans, interest, dividends, as 
well as income derived from any other legitimate business operation or 
other legitimate source. 
 
SECTION 2. The President/Secretary-Treasurer shall cause to be printed and 
constantly keep on hand an ample stock of books containing receipts to be 
issued for the respective forms of income. The receipts to be used by 
officers at Headquarters shall consist of an original and duplicate; the 
original to be given to the payee, and duplicate to be retained in the 
book. Receipts to be used by officers at Branches shall be printed in 
triplicate; the original to be delivered to the payee, the duplicate to be 
forwarded to Headquarters with the Branch Agent's monthly financial report, 
and the triplicate to be retained in the book. Receipts including 
corresponding duplicates and triplicates shall be numbered consecutively 
and shall be issued in the order of their number. 
 



SECTION 3. The original, duplicate and triplicate of each receipt shall 
bear the name of the Union, shall be signed by the proper authorized 
representative using it and shall specify the form of income receipted for. 
 
SECTION 4. No money shall be collected unless a receipt in the form 
prescribed by this Article is issued to the payee, signed and dated by the 
officer receiving the money. It shall be the duty of each member to demand 
such receipt. 
 
ARTICLE XXI 
ASSESSMENT 
SECTION 1. No assessments shall be levied except after a ballot conducted 
under such general rules as may be decided upon by a majority vote of the 
membership, provided that: 
 
(a) The ballot must be secret; 
(b) The assessment must be approved by a two-thirds majority vote of the 
valid ballots cast; and 
(c) The membership shall have reasonable notice of intention to vote on the 
assessment. 
 
ARTICLE XXII 
DISBURSEMENT OF FUNDS 
SECTION 1. All bills and claims against the Union shall be presented in a 
regular meeting, and shall be examined and reported upon by the Auditing 
Committee before action is taken thereon by the meeting. 
 
In the event no contrary policies or instructions are in existence, the 
President/ Secretary-Treasurer may authorize, make, or incur such 
expenditures and expenses as are normally encompassed within the authority 
conferred upon him/her by Article XIV of this Constitution. 
 
SECTION 2. Routine recurring bills on the following accounts may be paid 
without prior authorization but shall be reported to the meeting and 
audited: Federal and State payroll taxes and unemployment insurance; 
Compensation Insurance; per capita tax to any labor body with which the 
Union is affiliated; books, stationery, printing bills; salaries of 
officers; wages of stenographers and similar office help; janitors wages; 
legal expenses; necessary office expenses and traveling expenses of 
officers or delegates traveling on Union business; committee wages and com-
mittee expenses; hospital benefits and cost of burials of indigent members; 
and such normal expenses incidental to sound and sensible operation of the 
organization. 
 
SECTION 3. Assessments proposed by the convention of any National Body of 
which this Union is a member, or the Executive Board of such Body, shall be 
referred to a vote of the membership. The date of such vote shall be fixed 
by the meeting at Headquarters. 
The vote will be conducted as stated in Article XXI, Section 1. 



 
SECTION 4. No donations or unusual expenses shall be incurred unless 
authorized by a two-thirds majority vote of the Union. 
Unusual expenses less than one hundred dollars may be authorized by a two-
thirds majority vote of an ordinary quorum at Headquarters. 
 
SECTION 5. All unusual bills presented at the Branches must be referred to 
Headquarters before payment. In case any Branch does not hold a regular 
meeting by reason of absence of a quorum, the Branch Agent shall appoint an 
Auditing Committee, and may, with the approval of said committee, pay bills 
for expenses enumerated in Section 2 of this Article. 
 
ARTICLE XXIII 
BENEFITS 
 
Reading Rooms 
SECTION 1. The Union shall provide and maintain reading rooms and halls 
where members, free from outside interference, may discuss whatever may be 
thought of interest to the membership or the craft, and thus, in an orderly 
manner, arrive at collective opinion and action. 
 
Funeral Benefits 
SECTION 2. (a) Deceased members in good standing at the time of death shall 
be buried or cremated by the Union; provided that no funeral benefit is 
payable under any welfare plan covering members of the Union. The amount of 
the funeral benefit shall be the same as those provided in the welfare plan 
for members of the Union covered thereby. The mode of funeral, whether 
burial or cremation, shall be left to the discretion of the 
President/Secretary-Treasurer or Branch Agent, unless the Union has been 
duly notified of a preference previously expressed by the deceased or 
his/her immediate relatives. 
 
(b) The Union shall determine from time to time as the circumstances may 
demand, by a majority vote, the amount of monies to be expended for graves, 
and for perpetual care of same, or for taking care of the ashes. 
 
Strike Benefits 
SECTION 3. Whenever the Union has ordered a strike in the manner described 
in Article XXV, Sections 1 to 4, every member who is idle in consequence of 
such order shall report daily to the office of the Union, and perform such 
duties as the Union may require. 
A member in good standing at the time a strike or lockout is declared, 
shall remain in good standing for all the duration of such strike or 
lockout, and shall retain all privileges accorded to members in good 
standing, including the right to vote in meetings and elections. 
Whenever the Union has ordered such a strike, the membership by a two-
thirds majority vote may levy an assessment not to exceed 20 percent of 
each month's base wages, not including overtime, upon all members working 
on "fair" vessels permitted to operate by the Union during the strike. 



 
ARTICLE XXIV 
HOSPITAL BENEFITS 
SECTION 1. Members in good standing who are in-patients in a medical 
institution, and who are not entitled to a hospital benefit under any 
welfare plan covering members of the Union, shall be paid a hospital 
benefit in the amount fixed by the membership from time to time, subject, 
however, to the same conditions and limitations provided under such welfare 
plan. 
 
SECTION 2. All members who have been duly admitted to any home for retired 
sailors established by or under any agreement of the Union, shall be 
furnished with transportation thereto from Headquarters or any Branch; 
provided (a) that his/her record shows that he/she has been a dues-paying 
member of this Union at least ten years; (b) that membership has been 
maintained continuously for at least three years; and © that he/she has 
been in continuous good standing for at least one year prior to the 
application for said transportation. 
 
ARTICLE XXV 
STRIKES 
The Union may declare a strike in accordance with the following 
requirements: 
 
SECTION 1. The matter in dispute shall be submitted to the Union by 
Headquarters in the form of a resolution setting forth the purpose of the 
Union to declare a strike, stating the date upon which the strike shall be 
called, and such other particulars as may be deemed necessary for the full 
information of the members. 
 
SECTION 2. The resolution shall be spread in full upon the minutes and be 
submitted to a majority vote of the membership on a given date and the vote 
shall be taken by a secret ballot. 
 
SECTION 3. The ballots shall be counted immediately at each Branch and the 
results communicated to Headquarters. 
 
SECTION 4. A two-thirds majority of all votes cast, exclusive of blanks and 
disqualified ballots, shall be necessary to authorize a strike. 
 
SECTION 5. Having received notification from any Branch of a possible 
strike or lockout, the President/Secretary-Treasurer may call a special 
meeting and submit and explain the difficulty of the respective Branch to 
such meeting. The action taken shall be binding upon the Branch, and shall 
be subject to approval by the next succeeding regular meeting. In case a 
Supreme Quorum be not present, the meeting shall take action, nevertheless, 
and in addition thereto may instruct the President/Secretary- Treasurer to 
immediately notify all the Branches of the impending difficulty and 
instruct all Branch Agents to call special meetings for its consideration, 



and telegraph the results of the vote obtained to Headquarters. The result 
thus obtained shall be binding upon the members. 
 
SECTION 6. When the difficulty of any Branch is thus pending general 
consideration, the Agent of the Branch involved may call a special meeting, 
and such meeting shall have power to make such temporary rules as the 
circumstances shall require. Such rules, however, shall only affect the 
Branch in question and shall give way to the ruling of the Union as soon as 
announced from Headquarters. 
 
ARTICLE XXVI 
MEETINGS 
SECTION 1. Regular meetings shall be held at Headquarters at 11:00 A.M. on 
the second Monday of each month, Branch meetings 11:00 A.M. on the third 
Monday of each month, except when these Mondays fall on a holiday the 
meetings shall be held the same hour the following day. 
 
SECTION 2. Fifty (50) members shall form a quorum for the transaction of 
ordinary business at Headquarters, and twenty-five (25) members, or a 
majority of those presently registered for shipping at each Branch, minimum 
of thirteen (13) members, shall be required for a quorum. 
 
SECTION 3. Special meetings may be called upon written request of five full 
members in good standing or by the President-SecretaryTreasurer or Branch 
Agent. The purpose for which the special meeting is called shall be 
announced in the call. No business, other than that for which the meeting 
is called, shall be transacted in any special meeting. 
 
SECTION 4. In no case shall any monetary matter be transacted in any 
special meeting. 
 
SECTION 5. One hundred (100) members in good standing in a regular meeting 
at Headquarters shall constitute the Supreme Quorum of the Union. 
 
SECTION 6. Each department can call departmental special meetings when 
needed on problems solely pertaining to that particular department. 
 
SECTION 7. The quorum for any meeting for the nominations and/or election 
of officers or representatives or committee members for any purpose shall 
consist of at least three members. 
 
ARTICLE XXVII 
GENERAL VOTE 
SECTION 1. When any proposition is submitted to a general vote of the 
Union, Headquarters shall fix the time of taking such vote. 
 
SECTION 2. General votes shall be taken by secret ballot, and provided that 
no member shall be entitled to vote more than once upon the same 
proposition. The manner of taking such votes shall conform to the procedure 



prescribed by Article XII. 
 
SECTION 3. General votes shall be taken upon the subject matter as it 
appears in the minutes of Headquarters, or as printed upon the ballot, 
without alteration or addition. 
 
SECTION 4. The ballots cast shall be tallied and counted as provided for in 
Article XII, Section 10, except as provided in Article XXV, Section 2. 
 
ARTICLE XXVIII 
AMENDMENTS 
SECTION 1. This Constitution may be amended in the following manner: 
Any proposed amendment shall be submitted to a regular meeting at 
Headquarters or any Branch. When submitted at a Branch it shall be 
forwarded to Headquarters and referred to a Committee on Constitution. All 
resolutions must be submitted by the June meeting of each election year. 
 
When any proposed amendment has been submitted to Headquarters, it shall be 
read, recorded in the minutes, and referred to a Committee on Constitution, 
consisting of three members from Headquarters and one from each Branch 
holding regular meetings every month, for consideration. 
 
The proposed amendment shall be considered in connection with the report of 
the Committee and any amendment to the amendment that may be offered. If 
the proposed amendment or a substitute therefore be endorsed by a majority 
at Headquarters and Branches holding regular meetings each month, it shall 
be referred to a general vote of the Union to be taken in conformity with 
Article XXVII. If upon such vote the proposed amendment shall have received 
a two-thirds majority of the votes cast (excluding blank and disqualified 
ballots), it shall be declared adopted. 
 
SECTION 2. All amendments to the Constitution and all amendments to the 
Shipping Rules requested by the membership shall be voted on any time when 
property submitted to a general vote of the Union. 
 
ARTICLE XXIX 
DEFINITIONS 
SECTION 1. When applicable to the Union as a whole the term "majority vote 
of the membership" shall mean the majority of all the valid votes cast by 
members at an official meeting of those Branches holding a meeting. This 
definition shall prevail notwithstanding that one or more Branches cannot 
hold meetings because of no quorum. 
 
SECTION 2. When applicable solely to Branch action and not concerned with, 
or related to the Union as a whole, and not forming part of a Union-wide 
vote, the term "majority of the membership" shall refer to the majority of 
the valid votes cast by the members at any meeting of the Branches, regular 
or special. 
 
SECTION 3. All references herein to any office or job in the Union shall be 
deemed to apply to anyone duly acting in such office or job. 



 
 
ARTICLE XXX 
TRANSITION CLAUSE 
 
SECTION 1. All Union policies, customs, rules and usage in effect 
immediately prior to the adoption of this amended Constitution shall be 
deemed to be permitted hereunder and shall continue in effect unless or 
until changed in accordance with the provisions hereof. 
 
BY-LAWS 
 
1. All members must conform strictly to the schedule of wages and working 
hours. 
 
2. Every member must bring his/her certificate of membership to the 
meeting, to show that he/she is in good financial standing, and exhibit 
same to the Sergeant-at- Arms. 
 
3. Current members who have not paid the full initiation fee as of February 
15, 1986, shall receive credit for initiation monies already paid and shall 
be required to pay the remaining obligation at the rate of $50.00 per month 
for each month or part thereof in S.U.P.-contracted employment. 


